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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday December 13, 2016.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Peter Mahoney, Joseph Gentile, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Linda Preysner, and Jeffrey Fleischman (all Alternates sat in the audience).  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Mr. Armstrong called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Peter Mahoney motioned to approve the minutes of the November 15, 2016, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mary Harrop, received unanimous approval. 
PUBLIC HEARING
App. #4825 -  Lorenzo DiClemente, owner, Dante Boffi Design, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI D 3 c of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Work/Live Units in Buildings 3 and 4, 29 West Main Street, Parcels 4543029 and 4544029,  in a CS Zone       
Mr. Peck reported that the applicant has requested a continuance to the January 10, 2017, meeting to work out issues with the proposal.  Mr. Peck indicated that Staff recommends a continuance.  
Peter Mahoney motioned to continue App. #4825 to the next meeting, scheduled for January 10, 2017.  The motion, seconded by Mary Harrop, received approval from Messrs Mahoney, Armstrong, and Cappello and Mesdames Harrop and Keith.  Mr. Gentile abstained.


App. #4829 - DP1, LLC, owner, E & D Pizza Company, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.C.3.b. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 200 West Main Street, Parcel 4540200 in a CR Zone

Michael Androw, owner of E & D Pizza, was present
Mr. Androw explained that his business is doing very well such that he has outgrown his current space.  He noted that there is a 1,500 SF space available in the next building (former Coco Lilly tenant at 200 West Main) that he is looking for approval to occupy.  He commented that currently he has about 12 seats but could have about 40 seats in the larger space while also expanding the kitchen and menu.  Mr. Androw explained that the entrance to the Coco Lilly space currently has no lighting or covering further explaining that the landlord has agreed to install awnings over three windows and gooseneck lighting.  He confirmed that the awnings would be solid color but added that the color is not yet been decided.   He also proposed a small concrete path/walk from the back corner of the parking lot leading to the back door of the building.  He noted that the path would be six feet long and three feet wide and provide a way for hand truck deliveries to avoid mud.  Mr. Androw indicated that he would like to put a walk-in cooler outside to free up space on the inside but noted that he is aware of Regulations that may prohibit this request.    
Mr. Peck explained that the proposed location for the walk-in cooler would be closer than the required setback for Lawrence Avenue and suggested that if the cooler could be located inside the building or another arrangement made that that would be best.  He added that it would be difficult to screen the cooler noting that this location directly abuts a residential neighborhood.
Mr. Androw confirmed his understanding noting that the cooler can be located inside the building.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Androw confirmed that currently there is no exterior refrigeration located at 200 West Main.  Mr. Androw confirmed that there are A/C compressors currently on the building at 210 West Main Street.  
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Androw confirmed that he currently has a walk-in cooler at his current location at 210 West Main.   He added that while he would like to maximize the indoor floor space of the new location as much as possible he confirmed his understanding of the concerns noting that he could locate the cooler inside the building.
Mr. Peck indicated that if the applicant is willing to locate the cooler inside the building and is willing to work with Staff regarding lighting and awning color, there are no other outstanding issues at this time. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the proposed path meets the Town’s guidelines.

Mr. Armstrong commented that there appears to be adequate parking but asked if a 15-minute, short-term parking area for pickup has been considered.
Mr. Androw stated that currently there is no short-term parking area for pickup/takeout orders and added that he has not considered it. 
Ms. Keith commented that if parking spaces were to be utilized for “pickup/takeout” that they would have to be marked and don’t count towards parking space totals.
Mr. Peck confirmed that adequate parking exists on this site.  He explained, for example, that Cosi Restaurant (385 West Main Street) has a few spaces marked “for pickup only” but noted that the applicant doesn’t wish to do this and has indicated it’s not necessary.  
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Peck explained that in the future should Mr. Androw change his mind that it could be handled by the Staff.
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4829 was closed.  The entire public hearing portion of the meeting was also closed.
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Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider App. #4829.  Mr. Gentile seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   
App. #4829 - DP1, LLC, owner, E & D Pizza Company, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.C.3.b. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 200 West Main Street, Parcel 4540200 in a CR Zone

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approved App. #4829 subject to the following conditions:
1.  The walk-in cooler shall be located inside the building.

2.  The applicant shall submit to the Director of Planning a detailed exterior lighting plan for review and approval prior to installation.  


3.  The applicant shall submit to the Director of Planning a detailed awning plan for review and approval prior to installation.  

4.  The concrete walkway, as represented by the applicant, is permitted for   construction.  The applicant shall confirm acceptability and permitting with the Building Department.    

5.  The applicant shall comply with all requirements of the AWPCA, the FVHD, and the Fire Marshal.

The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
OTHER BUSINESS

Request for 5-year extension of Apps. #4559-60 Fisher Meadows Expansion 

Mr. Peck explained that the Fisher Meadows expansion was approved in September 2011 noting that this plan has been studied such that funds are now available to move forward.  He noted, however, that an extension of the site plan approval is needed.   Over the past several months the Inland Wetlands Commission decided not to grant an extension and requested a new application, which was approved at their November 2016 meeting.  He confirmed that the application just approved by the Inland Wetlands Commission is the exact same application that was approved by this Commission (as well as the Inland Wetlands Commission) in 2011; there are no changes.  He communicated that the Staff recommends granting the requested five year extension.  
Mr. Peck concluded by offered to answer any questions.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the request is for a five-year extension adding that funding is now available and the application is ready to start in the spring.  He commented that if the project moves along as anticipated that the fields, if turf/grass sod rather than seed, could be ready by the fall of 2017.  If the fields are seeded they could be ready by the following spring.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the Town has decided to move forward with this project and the Town Council is aware of the decision.  

Ms. Keith noted that the Commission has had long discussions regarding this project and passed it forward. 
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve a five-year extension of Apps. #4559-60 including all conditions imposed as part of the approval.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received approval from Messrs. Ladouceur, Armstrong, Cappello, and Gentile, and Mesdames Harrop, and Keith.  Mr. Mahoney voted in opposition.  
2016  POCD - Non-listed Agenda Discussion

Mr. Peck reported that Mr. Kushner is preparing one last chapter regarding farm land, in connection with the recently adopted 2016 POCD.   He noted that this chapter should be done by January or February 2017.   He explained that this chapter could provide the ability to look at different options (i.e., vineyards) for preserving farm land rather than turning the land into subdivisions.  He noted that some farms in Connecticut are being used for farm tours and agricultural education, which are commercial enterprises that rely on the land.   
Mr. Armstrong referenced an article in the Courant about some people who are pro open space   that it seems in other jurisdictions there’s a push for solar panels on farms.
Ms. Keith indicated that she saw the same article and was going to mention it.  She added that she has seen solar in Vermont and would not like to see it in Avon.  She commented that solar is changing and the panels are shrinking.  She noted that she would not like to see the farm land in Avon limited to solar use, adding that it needs to be addressed.
Mr. Peck commented that there are many considerations and noted that covering viable farm land with solar panels is not the best use of the property.  He indicated, however, that using closed landfills for solar panel farms is a great idea, as the land cannot be used anyway.  
Mr. Ladouceur noted that he saw an article (News Times) about the Town of Milford where solar panels were to be installed on mountainside slopes; the article noted a 307-acre parcel where 60 acres would be clear cut for 78,000 solar panels.  He commented that Avon has a lot of slopes too and would not like to see that happen here.  He noted that other traditional, non-buildable areas should be reviewed as well as farm land.  
Ms. Keith noted that Avon Mountain is protected trap rock. 
Mr. Peck communicated his understanding of the concerns adding that any and all recommendations will be reviewed with the Commission to determine all the pros and cons.

Mr. Armstrong noted his understanding that some towns are more restrictive regarding land-based solar panels than roof-mounted panels.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:30pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on December 13, 2016, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4829 -
DP1, LLC, owner, E & D Pizza Company, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.C.3.b. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 200 West Main Street, Parcel 4540200 in a CR Zone  Approved with Conditions

Dated at Avon this 14th day of December, 2016.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION    
Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair   
Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair 
